HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

TUESDAY, AUGUST 25, 2020 - 6:30 P.M.

GREAT HALL
--------------------------------------------------------------

Meeting came to order at 6:30 p.m. with Selectmen, Thomas Millias, Gordon C. Andrews and Troy E. Garron present.
The following business was discussed:

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The Board as well as those attending tonight’s meeting stood to recite the Pledge of Allegiance.

AGENDA

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously approved the Agenda for Tuesday, August 25, 2020. 

MINUTES

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously approved the following Selectmen Minutes:

Regular Session – July 28, 2020

Regular Session – august 3, 2020

AFFIRMED WARRANTS & COMMITMENT

Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously affirmed payment of the following warrants and commitment:

	Payroll Warrant
	# 15
	$ 216,940.81

	Vendor Warrant
	# 16
	$ 228,369.58

	Withholding Warrant
	# 17
	$   74,778.49

	Ambulance Commitment

from 8/3/20 – 8/9/20
	for
	$   62,130.86


APPROVED WARRANT

Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following warrant:

	Vendor Warrant
	# 18
	$  64,622.11 


APPROVED BILLS 

Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following Selectmen bills:

	National Grid (electricity/Town Hall) ………………….............  

W.B. Mason (toner & business cards) .………………………...
Powers & Sullivan, LLC (audit yr. end 6/30/20) …………........
	$ 1,407.70
$    486.96
$ 9,000.00
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GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS
Mosquito – EEE/WNV 

Seelig stated that Grille 58 and Lakeside Villa are using repellent and were advised on the hours on outdoor activities by the Health Agent, Bob Valery.  There has been no word back on aerial spraying and no additional cases.  
COVID Discussion 
Seelig has talked with Tom O’Brian and was told that the work for the pick-up and drop-off area at the  Elementary School is questionable and that we will need to justify why we are doing it.  If it is not funded then we will be on the hook for the bill.  
OUI Monthly Update 
Last week, the State sent reports for individual months, some of which were virtually blank due to COVID closings.  There was one report, for the Tee Box for an incident on October 22, 2019.  In the past, for a first report (and these reports are not investigated), the Board has generally sent a “heads-up” to the venue.  
Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to send a letter to the Tee Box to put them on notice of the incident.  

Proposed EV Charging Stations at Town Hall
Drew McGlincy would like to present this idea to the Board.  Millias thinks it is appropriate to have him come in and is interested in hearing about it.   He did ask how it was going to be funded because he does not want it to be paid by the taxpayers and said maybe there is grant money. Garron asked where the stations would be and Seelig said maybe over by the water tower.  
On-Premises Alcohol Licensing Fees for 2021 
There was a discussion on one of McSherry’s list-serves about whether communities were interested in giving a reduction or credit for on-premises alcohol licenses for 2021 due to these venues having to close for several months during 2020.  The Board was asked if there was interest in having Halifax do this and Millias said he thinks it is fair to help the business owners  and prorate a portion for the time they were closed.  Garron agreed but did say that Grille 58 did not open for while so would we give them more of a prorated rate?   Millias suggested tabling this discussion for another time.  Both Garron and Andrews agreed with him.   
Policy on Banners & Flags on Town Property & Buildings 
Does the Board wish to issue a statement concerning flags on town property and the issue of the “thin blue line” flag at the recycling center?  Garron stated that opinions on Town Property should not be displayed as we are here for everyone.  Millias said that we do have a policy in place and should keep in in place.  He further said that everything is politically charged, and we need to remain neutral.  Andrews stated that when the flag was put up it was not to make a statement but understands why it needed to be taken down.  He too said to keep the policy that in place.  
Pine Street Bog Properties/Use of Helicopters 
According to Derek Harju, owner of the bogs which use the helicopters that Gerry Fitzgerald complained, a conversation between Mr. Harju and Mr. Fitzgerald has not productive.  Coincidentally, the Conservation Commission received an anonymous complaint about beaver dams being destroyed on these properties by parties unknown.  
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The Conservation Commission Chair, Kathy Evans, visited the property and found no evidence in connection with the allegations.  However, the Conservation Commission invited Mr. Harju to meet with the Commission about the matter.  On the issue of the helicopters, if the Board wants Town Counsel to work with Mr. Fitzgerald about development of a by-law, it should indicate this.  Seelig did not see this as something falling within the Conservation Commission’s purview and Mr. Fitzgerald would be doing this as a private individual.  An alternative would be for Mr. Fitzgerald and others who have issues with the helicopters to work with their own counsel to develop such a by-law.
Millias hopes it can be worked out by the parties and if Fitzgerald wants a by-law then he can get signatures to present at Town Meeting and then let the people decide. He further said that Harju did not have the flexibility with the helicopter flyer.  
Garron said that people’s quality of life is important.  
Seelig said if Fitzgerald contacts him he will tell him he will have to contact his counsel.  

Monponsett Street Speed limits and Engine Braking
Seelig is waiting to hear back from the Traffic Safety Committee with their recommendations about the possibilities of making the section of Monponsett Street/Route 58 from the Lakeside Villa to Route 106 “Thickly Settled” and to establish a by-law concerning engine breaking.

Town Meeting on September 12th  
Seelig has commitment from East West that they will be here on Friday to set up at the Elementary School.  Both Matt Durkee and Scott Materna are aware of this.  
Universal Town E-Mail Project 
Corrections to list of addresses have been sent IT an Seelig hopes that this can be laid out in the next couple of weeks.

163 Plymouth Street 
Seelig is checking with Alan Dias to see if he has heard anything.  
Lingan Street Beach Signage 
Seelig will check with Steve Hayward and Tom Schindler. 
Aldana Road Land Transactions 
Nothing new to report.  S.2627 (the “sliver” bill) is still at “third reading” in the House.

Pope’s Tavern Roof Project
There was a site today and bid deadline is September 3rd.
Board Recessed

Moved by Garron and second by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to recess until their 7:15 p.m. appointment.  

The Board reconvened at 7:15 p.m. 

Selectmen Meeting – August 25, 2020




                         Page 4
SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS

Steve Bowman – Centerpoint Safe Company – possible retail marijuana store 

Mr. Bowman began by saying  he was a resident of Halifax for eight years and just left the town about six months ago and moved to Kingston.  He basically is here tonight to introduce himself to the Board an bring before them a proposal for a retail marijuana store.  He does not have paperwork or documents to present to the Board as he is not quite at the stage yet but has   been doing some behind the scenes work.  As a local resident, a father of Silver Lake students and a former resident of Halifax, he is looking to make money for himself and his partners, but also wants to give something back to the community.  He currently is working for a company called Centerpoint Safe, located in Avon and in the last year or so he has gotten very involved in the cannabis industry throughout the state.  He has had a lot of dispensaries and cultivation sites that have come to him to ask them to provide the security for their inventory, their cash, and whatnot, and during that time period he has gotten to know the operators, the owners, and the people who run the day-to-day operations.  Recently in the state of Massachusetts they now issue delivery licenses for companies to do home delivery they are in the process of forming a delivery company in the state of Massachusetts.  Currently it is only open to candidates who are qualified for the Cannabis Commission and have either economic empowerment or social equality.  One of the members of our team is a 51% owner of our company and has applied to the CCC and received those designations through them, so we’re moving forward with that and probably within the three or four-month time period they will be servicing dispensaries throughout the state of Massachusetts and doing home delivery on recreational.  There is currently medical delivery but not home delivery for the recreational, so they are opening the business right now to do that and have a plan where they are working with the stores and opening stores potentially in South Boston and Malden.  He saw that Halifax could be a potential licensing opportunity and wanted to come in and pursue the opportunity.  He understands the BOS has to make that decision and it is a long process here, a lot of due diligence on their end in regards to the property and the real estate where they would or would not be able to locate in the town.  The biggest reason that he wants to bring this to Halifax is that 3% local tax on eight million dollars (if the business makes that much) is roughly two hundred and forty thousand dollars in local tax that will come back to Halifax.  On top of that there’s a three percent fee that is charged from the retailer that is given back to the town for town enhancements on things such as road construction or a light needed etc. and that money is earmarked for that.  The maximum that can be paid out is three percent over five years but he is offering today to pledge that they will pay the three percent charge for the five-year period – it is the town’s discretion for what you want to use it for.  Personally, he would like to suggest where maybe the funds go such as the budget for the school district or maybe special projects that are not budgeted for such as the ball field, park, anything.  He would be lying to say that getting involved in the cannabis industry was not going to benefit himself, his partners and his company, but he has run into the right people at the right time and has the right attitude so that is why he is here because looking at the numbers he wanted to give Halifax the opportunity to benefit from this and to tell him yes or no.   If the answer is no from the Board or from the residents he completely understands because it can be a controversial and sensitive subject.  
Millias said that most of the town has expressed support in the past for marijuana, and when he is ready he should come back and probably talk with Seelig just for the procedural end of it.  Town Meeting may take up some issues concerning placement, because a lot of it’s going to have to do with where you’re looking to locate.  To his point, he thinks it is premature, but personally appreciate him coming in and giving them an overview.
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Bowman said that he has been communicating with Seelig for a little while and thinks a lot of it comes down to is location – there are other areas that may have a larger population base, but for his group he wanted to pursue Halifax first.  At this point, it is basically based on real estate and planning and what will work, and he thinks that if they can find a place in the area that would fit into the zoning, then he would definitely have a plan in front of the Board  within the next 30 to 45 days.  
Garron had no questions at this time but asked that next time he comes in he could give them a location and what type of traffic to expect and Bowman said he will have a population and traffic analysis for the  location will be. 
A. Troup

I was wondering if he has a meeting that are open now that he could tell us about experience and what has happened in the area based on the new business.

Bowman asked as far as just the area around the facility or … 

Millias asked if she was asking facilities he is currently running.
A. Troup

Yeah, like any effects that may or may not have.  
Bowman said currently they do not operate but deal with about 15 dispensaries throughout the state where they have put in safes and security systems.  The regulations the state and Cannabis Control Commission put in place is unbelievable – there is security inside, outside the building, traffic control, the whole thing.  Part of his team is a retired, Police Chief (35 years) who puts together kind of a crime study of the area where dispensaries have opened up and because of all the security it really is almost a detractor when these places go up.  Plymouth has one that is set back off the road in an industrial park but there is security in the parking lot and in the building to the point it is over kill but if that is what the town feels it is appropriate and the Commission wants it then it needs to be done.  
Andrews asked if they set up the facility in Plymouth and Bowman said they sold them safes and equipment but did not do any of the setup.  He further said that a place just opened up in Rockland, so they are staring to pop up everywhere.
Board Recessed

Moved by Andrews and second by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to recess until their 7:15 p.m. appointment.  

The Board reconvened at 7:45 p.m. 

SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS

Truck Exclusion Hearing – Circuit & Laurel Street
Seelig explained that there have been trucks erroneously going down Circuit and Laurel trying to get to get to the old landfill where fill is being brought for a solar field at this site.  Basically, trucks are going down Laurel Street to the end to get to the site but there is no access once they are at the end.  The Board’s been in touch with Marilyn’s Landing about it and there have not been any recent problems in the last couple of weeks, but one of the ideas was to have a truck exclusion zone for those two streets with signage stating that.  The normal language for the exclusion is certain size trucks but there are exclusions for vehicles making deliveries are allowed on those streets.  
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The normal exclusion is:
The exclusion will not apply to heavy commercial vehicles going to or coming from places of upon said streets for the purpose of making deliveries of goods, materials or merchandise, to or similar collections from abutting land or buildings or adjacent streets or ways to which access cannot be otherwise be gained or to vehicles used in connection with construction, maintenance and repairs of said streets or public utilities therein or to Federal, State, Municipal or public service corporation owned vehicles. 
Seelig is suggesting that the Board  add the phrase or to vehicles owned by residents of these streets.  That will eliminate resident’s concern that their vehicles might not qualify because they would be over a certain tonnage.  The actual exclusion deals with carrying capacity not the weight of the vehicles, but then you get an argument about what is the actual weight.  This eliminates that problem by simply saying if it is owned by a resident and bringing them to their house – no problems.  It is excluded from the exclusion in essence.
Millias said that they will have to come up with some language that is succinct and Seelig said that would be the language – the residents should know and if they question whether if they are going to be allowed, the answer is yes their vehicle is allowed.
Chris Winiewicz, Circuit Street resident, said they are just looking for the trucks to stop and not have all these signs.  
Andrews asked if the trucks have stopped and Winiewicz said his neighbor saw one or two but there is no rhyme or reason, sometimes you don’t see them for a while and then for like half a week you see 18 wheelers going down.  He does not know if they are coming from a new project.  Millias said that is probably what is going on. 
Andrews suggested a no access sign and Hayward said he is not for putting up a bunch of signs because it is considered sign pollution  and the roads are falling apart, and he wants to spend the money on that.  He further said if the drivers are looking at the GPS and won’t see the sign until they get to Laurel Street.  He understands the problem but does not think a truck exclusion is going to solve it.  Winiewicz agree with Hayward about having all these signs and they might say that GPS took them that way.  
Millias does not know if there is an easy answer to this 

A. Troup
So, the thought process was that the GPS is misdirecting them. Could we get in touch with the solar farm?

Millias said that MacDonald is doing the landfill operation part of it and said the long-term plan is they want to connect the Halifax and Bridgewater sides of the landfill but that is something for down the road.   
A. Troup

They don’t have access from Bridgewater.

Andrews said the access route that they are coming in on is …
Seelig said that they are going down route 106 heading towards Halifax and right after Nick and Angelo’s there is an auto body yard and right after that on the right is access to the old landfill site.  
A. Troup
Could we ask the company to change the GPS to go to that spot?
Millias was not sure how that works as there are several different GPS. Seelig said if a firm is using a GPS or whatever and GPS is data from satellites, it tells you where you are and where you want to be.  
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A. Troup
Ask the company itself if they could change the GPS location because you can go on and change it specifically.  Maybe politely talk to the people in Bridgewater and ask them to go on the different sites and change their GPS and upload it.  

Seelig said the Board has been in contact with Marilyn’s Landing and they have don as well as they can to make those changes which is trying to get the GPS change and also contacting the truck companies that they have been using and trying to reduce the error rate of trucks coming through on Laurel and Circuit.   

Andrews and what is up with the signs as of now and Hayward said they put up a ‘dead end’ sign right at the corner of Laurel and Circuit where they take a turn because they come up the hill at Circuit and then taking a right on Laurel Street, then they get down to the end and there is a fence and then the driver has to back up all the way back to Circuit.    Millias asked if it would make sense to move it further back and Hayward said (inaudible).
Millias thinks the ‘dead end’ sign is about as good as you can do, because the more verbiage you put up the less they’re going to see it.  He also pointed out that  there are probably multiple carriers and then they’re adding different carriers all the time.  Winiewicz said the names on some of the trucks are from eastern Mass., the North Shore – all over the place.

Millias said we can have a policy for sure, but he does not know that the signage is going to work and Seelig said we need the signage, but we could basically not do anything.  

Hayward said that if we do a truck exclusion here than other residents will want it too because they are experiencing the same situation.  Sort of like the 4-way stop – we put a 4-way stop in one spot and then you have other residents who live near a 4-way intersections who are going to want a 4-way stop.  He understands they need it because people are coming through, but Town ends up paying the cost for the signs because somebody does not know how to drive.  Not to mention they are not going to be paying attention to a sign anyway.  
Millias thinks the best thing they can do is work with Marilyn’s Landing telling them that they need to contact any new carriers to make sure that they understand how to get there despite the GPS.  He knows not everyone is extremely happy but thinks it is more reasonable approach and we will have to see how it goes.  He is suggesting we just leave it alone for now and then get some feedback.  
Winiewicz said at least now they are aware of it and maybe it will cut it down a bit.  
Millias said it sounds like that is the best we can do for right now or the foreseeable future 

Either Hayward or Winiewicz said if it gets worse we can figure out something else.  
Moved by Andrews and second by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to close the public hearing.  
MEETING ADJOURNED

There being no further business, moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 8:00 p.m.

-------------------------------------------------

Troy E. Garron
Clerk
/pjm
